
APPENDIX C 

Major Foreign Government-owned Corporate 
Investors in the United States, 1974-81 

The following provides a brief background profile of major foreign 
government-owned corporate investors in the United States from 1974 
through 1981. 

Canada Development Corp. (CDC), established in 1971 by Canada's 
Federal Government, is a hybrid holding corporation for the 
Government and about 50,000 private Canadian investors who own the 
company's 35 million common shares outstanding. Originally 
conceived as a means of halting foreign takeovers of Canadian 
industry, CDC's objective was to develop and expand Canadian 
enterprises. The company gradually sold stock to broaden public 
ownership, and the Government's ownership fell to the present 48.6 
percent level. By law it can decline to 10 percent, but no other 
single shareholder may have more than 3 percent. The second largest 
shareholder is the Toronto Dominion Bank with a 2.9 percent 
holding. Foreigners may not own shares. In 1982 the Canadian 
Government announced it would sell its remaining interest in Canada 
Development Corp. when market conditions improved because the 
company had fulfilled its original goal of enhancing Canadian 
ownership in key economic sectors. 

Thanks to the fact that CDC's investments are not restricted to 
Canadian markets, the firm has more than doubled its assets in the 
first decade of its existence. CDC's holdings are in three major 
divisions: mining, which produces about 50 percent of its total 
earnings, while oil and gas, and petrochemicals each accounts for 
about 24 percent of the earnings. The remaining 2 percent comes 
from miscellaneous holdings in industries such as fisheries and 
office machines. 

Compagnie Francaise des Petroles (CFP) was established in March 1924 
with a life of 99 years as a French corporation. The company was 
founded by a syndicate of industrialists and financiers on the 
initiative of the French Government. 

In May 1924 CFP entered into an agreement with the Government under 
which it was authorized to acquire the Government's 23.8 percent 
interest in the capital of Iraq Petroleum Co. Ltd., and a profit 
sharing arrangement was worked out. A subsequent 1930 agreement 
called for the French Government to take a 25 percent equity 
interest (later increased to 35 percent) in CFP. 

CFP and its subsidiaries operate on a worldwide basis as the Total 
Group in the exploration for and production and marketing of crude 
oil and natural gas, and the manufacture and marketing of refined 
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petroleum products, petrochemicals, and plastics. The Total Group 
also has subsidiaries active in the finance and trade sector and in 
nuclear energy and solar energy. Total subsidiaries operating in 
the United States include Total Petroleum (North America) Ltd. (50.3 
percent),-' which is based in Canada in oil exploration and 
development; Minatome Corp. U.S. (50 percent), mining uranium ore; 
and Photon Power Inc. (54 percent), producer of photovoltaic cells. 

Entreprise de Recherches et D'Activites Petrolieres (ERAP), wholly 
owned by the French Government, is the parent company of Societe 
Nationale Elf Aquitaine (SNEA) or the Aquitaine Group, which is 
France's second largest oil company and the largest French producer 
of natural gas. ERAP currently holds 67 percent of Elf's stock. 
Under French law ERAP is required to maintain its shareholding in 
the company at a level in above 50 percent. 

Elf Aquitaine was established in July 1976 when the French 
Government merged its wholly owned oil company Elf-ERAP with the 
semiprivate gas, nickel, and chemical concern Societe Nationale des 
Petroles d'Aquitaine (SNPA), 54 percent owned by Elf-ERAP. Later 
that year, SNPA was reorganized and ERAP increased its holdings to 
70 percent from 54 percent, and the company name was changed to its 
present form. After a second reorganization in 1980, ERAP reduced 
its holdings in Elf to 67 percent. 

Today, Elf produces about a quarter of France's oil and gas needs 
from gas fields in Southwest Franch and oil wells in Gabon, Nigeria, 
the North Sea, and the United States. In addition, the company is 
engaged in the production, purchase, transport and sale of crude oil 
and natural gas worldwide, and of derivative products, including 
petrochemicals and sulphur products. The Aquitaine Group, a major 
factor in the international oil industry, also has interests in fuel 
and non-fuel minerals and has diversified into other industrial 
activities—pharmaceuticals, cosmetics, veterinary products, and 
building materials. 

The Aquitaine Group is active in the United States primarily through 
Elf Acquitaine Inc. (100 percent) in oil and gas exploration and 
development. Aquitaine Pennsylvania Inc. (100 percent), a coal 
mining firm, and M & T Chemicals Inc. (100 percent), a specialty 
chemicals producer, are also U.S. subsidiaries of Elf. 

1/ Percentage of subsidiary and affiliate ownership is shown in 
parentheses. 
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Regie Nationale des Usines Renault (Renault), was established in 
France by ordinance in 1945. The company is currently 92 percent 
owned by the French Government. 
Renault is the largest manufacturer and exporter of French motor 
vehicles. It has fabrication and assembly plants in 160 countries 
and territories. Besides manufacturing and assembling private 
commercial vehicles, Renault manufactures directly or through its 
subsidiaries agricultural equipment, marine and industrial engines, 
machine tools, roller bearings, and specialty steel. 

Renault is active in the U.S. automotive industry through Renault 
Inc. (100 Percent), White Motor Co. (100 percent), and American 
Motors Corp. (AMC) (46.4 percent). In 1979, AMC and Renault signed 
a long-term agreement under which the Michigan-based company will 
begin manufacturing Renault-designed cars beginning in 1982 at AMC's 
Kenosha, Wisconsin facilities. 

Ente Nazionale Idrocarburi (ENI), based in Rome, was created in 1953 
by an act of the Italian parliament as the national authority for 
the development of oil and natural gas resources of Italy and to 
operate in all sectors of the petroleum industry on an international 
basis in the chemical industry and in nuclear energy. 

The ENI Group operates approximately 250 subsidiaries and affiliates 
through four major companies: AGIP S.p.A. (100 percent) engages in 
oil exploration, production, and marketing; AGIP NUCLEARE (100 
percent) handles government activity in the nuclear industry; ANIC 
S.p.A. (73 percent) is active in refining and petrochemical 
operations, and SNAM S.p.A. (100 percent) is engaged in 
transportation of oil products and natural gas by pipelines and 
tankers. 

ENI is active in the United States in oil and gas exploration 
primarily through AGIP S.p.A. 

The British Petroleum Co. Ltd. (BP) was established in the United 
Kingdom in April 1909 as Anglo-Persian Oil Co. Ltd. to develop oil 
resources in Persia. The company became Anglo-Iranian Oil Co. Ltd. 
in 1935 and adopted its present name in 1954. One of the seven 
sister oil companies, BP ranked as the sixth largest industrial 
company in the world and the fourth largest oil company (behind 
Exxon, the Royal Dutch/Shell group and Mobil) on Fortune's 1980 list 
of the world's 50 largest industrial companies. The British 
Government held 46 percent of BP until June 1981 at which time the 
Government reduced its holdings to 39 percent. 

BP, operating in 67 countries, is engaged in all phases of the oil 
industry and has important chemical interests mainly in the United 
Kingdom and Europe. The company also has substantial interests in 
minerals and major investments in coal and copper. 
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BP entered the U.S. market in 1968 through the acquisition of 
certain marketing and refining assets formerly held by Sinclair Oil 
and Atlantic Richfield. In 1970 these U.S. interests were merged 
into Standard Oil Co. (Ohio) (Sohio) in which BP currently holds a 
53 percent interest. BP1s interests in the United States consist 
primarily of its majority holding in Sohio and its separate interest 
in the trans-Alaska pipeline. Approximately 32 percent of the BP 
Group's properties and operating assets (in balance sheet terms) are 
located in the United States. 

In addition to the Sohio presence, BP has several other U.S. 
subsidiaries and affiliates, among them: Amselco Natural Resources 
(99 percent), BP Alaska Exploration (100 percent), BP Chemicals 
Americas (100 percent), BP North America (100 percent), BP North 
America Finance (100 percent), BP North America Trading (100 
percent), BP Pipelines (100 percent), and Sohio/BP Trans Alaska 
Pipeline Capital (68 percent). 

The National Enterprise Board (NEB), formed in 1974, is Britain's 
state holding company for the manufacturing sector. In the United 
States, the NEB is active through its holdings in Rolls-Royce Ltd. 
(100 percent), manufacturer of automobiles and aircraft engines; 
Decision Data Computer Corp. (43 percent), and Global Data Corp. 
(100 percent) among others. 

Volkswagenwerke AG (VW), headquartered in Wolfsburg, West Germany, 
was established by the German Government in the 1930s. The company, 
operated under a trusteeship from the end of 1945 to 1961 when it 
became a publicly owned corporation through the sale of 60 percent 
of its common stock. The remaining 40 percent of VW is equally held 
by the Government of West Germany and the State of Lower Saxony in 
which Wolfsburg is located. Dividends paid on these shares go to 
the Volkswagenwerke Foundation, established to further science and 
technology through the provision of grants for education and 
research. 

Volkswagen has manufacturing, assembling, and sales subsidiaries in 
about 12 countries. They produce about 1.3 million vehicles per 
year. 
Volkswagen of America Inc., the German firm's U.S. subsidiary, was 
established in October 1955. Its principal office is in Warren, 
Michigan. Originally established as the official importer of VW 
vehicles into the United States, the company has also been the 
official importer of Porsche and Audi automobiles since the 
establishment of its Porsche Audi-Division in 1969. 

In addition to its executive offices in Michigan, Volkswagen of 
America also has manufacturing plants in Pennsylvania and West 
Virginia, sales and marketing offices in New Jersey and regional 
offices in California, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Illinois, 
Maryland, Massachusetts, Ohio, Pennsylvania, and Texas. 
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